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REGULAR TOWN BOARD MEETING
TOWN OF DUNKIRK

FEBRUARY 20,2024
PRESENT:
Supervisor Penfold
Councilwoman Crane
Councilmember Miller

Councilman Leone
OTHERS PRESENT:  Rebecca Yacklon, Town Clerk, Lisa Boyle, Deputy Town Clerk, Attorney Jeffrey Passafaro, Braden Carmen, Dunkirk Observer, Kyle Damon, Charles Holder, Terry Grisanti, Jim Odien,
Eric Wies, CPL Engineer, Jeff Feinen, Highway Supervisor
Supervisor Penfold opened the Regular Town Board meeting up at 5:30 P.M. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

APPROVAL OF REGULAR TOWN BOARD MINUTES FEBRUARY 20,2024:

DULY MOVED by Councilwoman Crane to accept the minutes of the February 20,2024 Regular Town Board Meeting. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Miller, the motion carried unanimously. 
ABSTRACT OF AUDITED VOUCHERS:  
DULY MOVED by Councilmember Miller to approve the abstract of audited vouchers as presented by the Town Clerk on February 20,2024. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Leone and carried.

General Fund                            $304,317.76

Highway Fund                           $1,724.99
Vineyard Light                           $197.93

ELRSD                                          $13,630

OPEN COMMENTS:

None 

TOWN CLERK REPORT: (JANUARY 2024)
Clerk Fees                     $500.00

Zoning Fees                  $2,175.00
Dog Licenses                $66.00
Total amount transferred to Supervisor Penfold $2,741.00
JUSTICE REPORT: (JANUARY 2024)  
Total number of cases 336
TOTAL FINES and surcharges submitted to the Town Supervisor $29,276.00
Town Clerk Yacklon reported that we received our Q1 2024 Sales Tax Distribution in the amount of $115,562.13. Of that $69,337.28 went to General Fund and $46,224.85 went to the Highway Fund. 

BOARD MEMBER & COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Councilman Leone

· Reported that he attended the Planning Board Organizational Meeting and updated the Board. Paul Bowers was appointed to Chairperson, Ben Gloss was moved from an alternate to a planning board member, Rick Mackowiak was appointed planning board member from an alternate and Bob Price will remain as an alternate to the planning board.  

             Planning Board meetings will be scheduled on Wednesday’s at 5:30 pm. as needed.

· Attended the workshop that was scheduled for Feb 15th a lot was accomplished and it was a productive meeting.

· Addressed the board with matters of concerns pertaining to the Town Hall. Possibly looking at updating the boiler, looking at getting a generator and would like to look into some other way for storage due to the safety issue of the attic.

Councilmember Miller
· Bid opening for the new highway truck was on February 15th
· Informed all members and those in attendance that the Town of Hanover will be holding a Solar eclipse meeting for all Community leaders within the Town of Hanover on March 6th at 7:00 pm and on March 7th at 7:00 pm for all business owners and residence and will be passing out glasses to their residence.

· SUNY Fredonia will be holding a Lithium-Ion Battery Emergency training for all those interested on February 28th at 6:30 p.m.

Councilwoman Crane

· Met with Eric Wies from CPL, Steve Haynes, Highway MEO, and Supervisor Penfold to discuss the aging of the ELRSD.

· Provided all board members with the end of the year financial statements and total budget with special districts. Very good report and stayed close to the budget.

· Councilwoman Crane had addressed to the board that we have budgeted for two justices and since the proposition that was on the ballot did not pass, she would like to see Honorable Christopher Penfold be compensated the second justice’s salary since he is doing the work of two justices.

RESOULTION NEEDED

Upon motion by Councilwoman Crane seconded by Councilmember Miller, to increase the salary for Judge 1 in the amount of $12,507 as budgeted for in the 2024 budget effective immediately. The motion was carried by a roll call vote.
Roll Call:

Councilwoman Crane – AYE

Councilmember Miller – AYE

Councilman Leone – AYE

Supervisor Penfold – ABSTATAINED  
HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT: (JEFF FEINEN)
Reported Submitted:

· Plowed and sanded roads few times we had snow

· Misc. dig safe tickets

· Moved snow piles from Town Hall & Fire Hall

· Straightened several signs around Town and made list of ones that need replacing

· Steve met with BECC Electric for possible generator and boiler replacement

· Bids for new truck

· NYS DOT will be replacing the bridge on Route 5 and Canadaway Creek

Sewer

· Steve met with CPL about possible new sewer project for ELRSD
· McTigue pump replacement

· Trailer Court house replaced sewer line

· 2 pumps to Dunkirk Electric for repair

· Checked other pumps in the district
HIGHWAY TRUCK BIDS:

Highway Supervisor Feinen had reported to the board that he reviewed the three bids that were received. Bids came back from Fredonia Ford, Fredonia Chrysler Dodge, and Joe Basil Chevy.

Feinen’s recommendation to the board was to accept the lowest bid from Joe Basil Chevy in the amount of $60,800 for the truck and go out to bid for the plow. Supervisor Penfold had informed board members that this truck is a necessity.

Upon further discussion from board members, it was agreed that they would accept the lowest bid from Joe Basil Chevy in the amount of $60,800.
Upon a motion by Councilwoman Crane seconded by Councilman Leone and unanimously carried, the Town Board approved the recommendation from the Highway Superintendent to accept the lowest bid from Joe Basil Chevrolet 5111 Transit Rd, Depew, NY to purchase a 2024 Chevrolet Silverado 3500HD, 4WD Reg Cab 146” WB, 60”CA Work Truck at a cost of $60,800. The motion was carried by a roll call vote.

ROLL CALL:

Supervisor Penfold- AYE

Councilwoman Crane – AYE

Councilmember Miller – AYE

Councilmember Leone – AYE

RESOLUTION NEEDED

Upon motion by Councilmember Miller and seconded by Councilman Leone, the Dunkirk Town Board approves to invade the Highway Reserve Fund for the purpose of the Capital purchase of a 2024 Chevy One Ton pickup truck as recommended by the Highway Superintendent as authorized by the Town Board in the amount not exceeding $60,800. The motion was carried by a roll call vote.

ROLL CALL:

Supervisor Penfold- AYE

Councilwoman Crane – AYE

Councilmember Miller – AYE

Councilmember Leone – AYE

Upon motion by Councilmember Miller and seconded by Councilwoman Crane and unanimously carried, the Town Board approved the Highway Superintendent under the Towns procurement policy to go out for quotes for a plow with attachments not to exceed $10,000 to be paid from the Highway Savings account.

RESOLUTION NEED

                                            RESOULTION OF THE TOWN BOARD,

                                                          TOWN OF DUNKIRK

                                              SPECIAL TOWN BOARD MEETINGS

        WHEREAS, Section 62 of the Town Law states that the Town Supervisor may call a

Special Town Board meeting by giving other Town Board Members at least Two (2) days

Written notice, specifying the time and place of the meeting, and

        WHEREAS, all Town Board Members have a letter drawer at the Town Hall, and email

addresses used by the Town Clerk and the Town Supervisor for Town business,

       NOW THEREFORE, ON MOTION OF Councilman Leone, and Seconded by Councilmember Miller,

it is

      RESOLVED, that for purposes of Town Law, Section 62, email notice to Town Board

Members by the Supervisor in calling such as a Special Town Board meeting, together with placing

a written notice of same in Town Board member’s letter drawer at the Town Hall shall be deemed

the equivalent of, and satisfy, the statutory requirement of the written notice, and it is further

      RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall take effect immediately.

Dated February 20,2024

ZONING/CODE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER REPORT: (RYAN MOURER ABSENT) 

No Report Submitted
ATTORNEY REPORT: 

Town Attorney Passafaro reported:

· Continuing to work on legal matters with the Town
SUPERVISOR REPORT:

· Addressed the board on the infrastructure of the Town Hall building. A lot of issues need to be addressed. Would like the board to start thinking of options or plans for the building.

· Had a phone conference with Justin from Clark Patterson Lee regarding the Zoning Book. Would like to send him all our changes so he can edit it and get it in final form.

· Would like to schedule a workshop with Planning and Zoning Board members so they can review the changes to the zoning book before it goes to Justin at Clark Patterson Lee.

· Received East Town Fire Departments Six-month Financial Report and it is on file in the Clerk’s Office.

· Ordered 12 new emergency lights at a cost of $135 for the Town Hall and Highway Building.

· Received our Dog Control Officer Inspection Report completed on 1/18/2024. DCO services were rated “Unsatisfactory” for reasons noted in the report. The report is on file in the Clerk’s office.
A motion made by Councilmember Miller to accept the quote from A Village Locksmith for the replacement of new locks and sixteen security keys at a cost of $483.00. The motion was seconded by

Councilwoman Crane and carried by a roll call vote.

Roll Call:

Supervisor Penfold – AYE

Councilwoman Crane – AYE

Councilmember Miller – AYE

Councilman Leone – AYE

A motion made Councilman Leone to upgrade our SynchroNet coverage of an increase of $15.00 for the protection of a new spam filter upgrade. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Crane and carried unanimously.

A motion made by Councilwoman Crane to schedule a workshop for the purpose of reviewing the Zoning Book for Tuesday, March 26,2024 at 5:00P.M. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Miller and carried unanimously.

CORRESPONDENCE:
Received a thank you letter from the Concord Grape Belt Heritage Association, Inc. for the Town of Dunkirk’s $50.00 donation.
ECLIPSE UPDATE:
Kyle Damon – Chief of East Town Fire Department

James Odien – Chief of West Town Fire Department

Chuck Holder – Emergency Planning Coordinator Fredonia State

Terri Grisanti – Chautauqua County Fire Police Coordinator
The above following members were all in attendance to speak on the Solar Eclipse and what they are doing to prepare the Town and County for this event. Fire Chief Damon stated they are building staff and will have people available at the hall working different shifts. They are preparing to be fully
staffed and ready to go as needed. Some concerns Damon had mentioned were traffic coming on and off the ramp to the thruway and backing up on Rt 60 and Vineyard Dr. along with people being out on Lake Erie with boats. Chief Damon had mentioned that these are just a few things, but the list of concerns goes on and they are going to do there best and try to be as much prepared as they can.

Fire Chief Odien stated they will do the same and try to recruit a team as well. Chief Odien did address a concern about the brush build up on Crooked Brook and other areas throughout the Town  

and feels there may be more people having fires that could possibly get out of control and that the New York State burn ban will also be in effect. Terri Grisanti, Fire Chief for the County stated it is highly recommended within the County to have all Fire Departments staffed. He stated that they are heavily actively preparing for this event and the County will be available for any type of resources needed.

Terri Grisanti also made mention that glasses will be available to order by email for orders over 100

and they are expecting them to arrive mid-March.

Chuck Holder from SUNY Fredonia College recommended residence to stay away from all main roads and intersections due to the increase in traffic. He also made everyone aware that the college will be hosting an event with approximately 5,000 people and they are planning to divert them to the Fair grounds for parking which will cause Walldorff Road and Brigham to back up. He made everyone aware that the County is advising residents to get all essentials beforehand due to the increase in traffic. People are going to have to be prepared. SUNY Fredonia will also have a drone to keep an eye on all traffic as well.

SICK TIME:

Supervisor Penfold had asked all board members to review the employee handbook and would like to add sick time pay for all employees and would like to discuss it further at the March Special Meeting.
TOWN HALL GENERATOR:

No Action Taken
DOG CONTROL OFFICER:

Supervisor Penfold stated that we received two applications for the opening of the dog control officer position and would like the board to make their final decision. 

Councilmember Miller made a motion to appoint Nicole Welka effective March 1, 2024 as dog control officer for the Town of Dunkirk with a term to expire on 12-31-2024 at a rate of pay as budgeted in the 2024 Town Budget. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Crane and carried.

COURT AUDIT:

A motion made by Councilwoman Crane to accept the proposal by Bahgat & Laurito-Bahgat to have the court audited for the fiscal year 2023 in the amount of $3,500. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Miller and carried.
COVID PROTOCOL:

No Action Taken

EAST LAKE ROAD SEWER DISTRICT:

Eric Wies, Clark Patterson Lee, was in attendance to discuss the State and Federal funding to make improvements to the East Lake Sewer District. He informed the board that the first round of funding will be related to the NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation WIIA grant, due on June 14th. Eric Wies explained the process of the application which will require an engineering report to be completed, along with bond resolution, SEQRA, and an authorizing resolution. Along with that they propose applying for a Community Development Block Grant, due to low income in the project area. This application process would also require an engineering report. 

Eric Wies presented the Board with a proposal from CPL for the preparation of the engineering report and SEQRA documentation. CPL will also assist with the grant application. Municipal Solutions will get a proposal for the NYSEFC and CDBG applications. Eric Wies also presented the board with a proposal from G & C Municipal Consulting for an income survey for the project area, which will be required to make the project eligible for CBDG funding.

Councilwoman Crane made a motion to accept the Engineering Proposal for the East Lake Sewer District submitted by Clark Patterson Lee at a cost not to exceed $12,000. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Miller and carried by a roll call vote.

ROLL CALL:

Supervisor Penfold – AYE

Councilwoman Crane – AYE

Councilmember Miller – AYE

Councilman Leone – AYE

Councilman Leone made a motion to accept the Income Survey proposal from G & G Municipal Consulting and Grant Writing in the amount not to exceed $5,400 + postage and in addition `A La Carte Reports for Low/Moderate Income for CDBG at a cost not to exceed $500. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Crane and carried by a roll call vote.

ROLL CALL:

Supervisor Penfold – AYE

Councilwoman Crane – AYE

Councilmember Miller – AYE

Councilman Leone – AYE

SHOREWOOD-GRANT WIIA:

Councilmember Crane made a motion to authorize Supervisor Penfold to sign Amendment No. 1

from Clark Patterson Lee for the Shorewood Water District project at a cost of $26,477.50 due to the narrow right-of-way and existing utilities in the project area 89 easements were prepared. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Leone and carried by a roll call vote.

ROLL CALL:
Supervisor Penfold – AYE

Councilwoman Crane – AYE

Councilmember Miller – AYE

Councilman Leone – AYE

Councilmember Miller made a motion to authorize Supervisor Penfold to sign Amendment No.3

from Municipal Solutions for the re-submission of an application and any documentation for a Water Infrastructure Improvement Grant for the Shorewood Water project. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Leone and carried by a roll call vote.

ROLL CALL:
Supervisor Penfold – AYE

Councilwoman Crane – AYE

Councilmember Miller – AYE

Councilman Leone – AYE

Eric Wies also shared information with the Town Board on the fundings that are out there and available for municipalities to help with updating the Town Hall. If interested, they can reach out to him or Rural Development depending on what funding package they are looking for.

Motion by Councilmember Miller to reconvene the monthly meeting of the Town Board, in the Town of Dunkirk at 7:26 P.M. for the purpose of voiding the earlier resolution to invade the Highway Reserve account an instead direct the payment of the authorized pickup truck for the Highway Department from the Highway surplus monies account. The motion was seconded by Councilman

Leone and carried.

Motion by Councilman Leone to void the prior resolution authorizing payment of the Highway pickup truck authorized earlier to be paid for out of the Highway Reserve Fund instead to be paid for out of the Highway Fund surplus monies account. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Miller and carried by a roll call vote.

ROLL CALL:
Supervisor Penfold – AYE

Councilwoman Crane – AYE

Councilmember Miller – AYE

Councilman Leone – AYE

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

· DULY MOVED by Councilmember Leone to adjourn the Regular Town Board Meeting and enter into Executive Session for the purpose of personnel matters with no action to be taken. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Miller and carried unanimously.

Time: 7:29 P.M.
Town Clerk Yacklon exited the meeting at 8:00 P.M.

            DULY MOVED by Councilmember Leone to exit Executive session and enter into the Regular Town Board Meeting. Seconded by Councilmember Crane and carried unanimously. Time: 8:25 P.M.

            DULY MOVED by Councilman Leone to adjourn the Regular Town Board Meeting, seconded by Councilmember Crane and carried unanimously. Time: 8:25 P.M.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Rebecca Yacklon
Town Clerk

